GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE

DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE PSYCHIATRIC CENTER

Springer Building, Classroom 1 & 2

November 17, 2011

Members Present:   Jack Akester, Robert Coupe, Anne Deming, Carol Harman, Wesley Jones, James Lafferty, Lisa Pertzoff, Susan Phillips, Mary Wicks,
Members Excused:   Anthony Brazen, George Meldrum, Barbara Peterson,
Members Absent:  Andrea Guest, Steven Hagen, Dennis Rozumalski 

Associate Members Present:  Florence Alberque, Sarah Fishman, Dan Hoeftman, Connie Hughes, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, William Rhines,
Associate Members Excused:   Edie McCole 
Associate Members Absent:  Cheryl Biddle, Chris DiSanto, Lynn Fahey, Justin Thompson
Interested Parties:  Frann Anderson, Penny Chelucci, Steven Dettwyler, Kevin Huckshorn, William Mason, Dara Schumaier, Melissa Smith, Greg Valentine, Carlyle Hooff, Nancy Powell, Marc Richman, Lisa Zimmerman, Colleen Yezek, Kim Marsh, Matt Stehl, Joanna Rieger, Celena Hicken, Beth Miller, Mike Ganuza

	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Call to Order /Introductions
	Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  He asked everyone to introduce themselves.


	

	Review and Approval of Minutes
	Chairman Lafferty made a motion for the October 20, 2011 meeting Minutes be approved.  Minutes were approved with necessary amendments.


	Minutes were Approved as amended.



	Presentation


DMMA/Diamond State 

Health Plan Plus
	Chairman Lafferty Introduced Lisa Zimmerman, Colleen Yezek and Kim Marsh from the Division of Medicaid and Medical Care who talked regarding Diamond State Health Plan / Delaware Health Plan Plus.

Ms. Zimmerman said they would be presenting two new initiatives; the Diamond State Health Plan and the PACE (Program of All-Inclusive Care for the Elderly) program.  
Diamond State Health Plan Plus is a Mandatory Manage/Integrated Long Term Care.  At this time Dual eligible persons are excluded, but as of next year they will be eligible. 

Colleen Yezek introduced herself and discussed PACE which is an all inclusive plan for the elderly (handout from CMS).  PACE is a service delivery program for the Elderly held in a facility that is run by a non-profit organization which coordinates all the care needed for clients eligible over age 55 who have a level of care need similar to what is offered under HCBS (Home and Community Based Services) They are, however, required to live in a certain radius of the facility and have PACE doctors, social workers, etc.  St. Francis will be a PACE program facility in the fall of 2012 in the Wilmington area.

Kim Marsh introduced herself.  Ms. Marsh discussed the websites pertaining to the programs previously discussed and indicated that there is a mailbox to which anyone may submit questions.  The mailbox gets checked every day.  The documents sent to CMS are available online.  There is a Q&A section that has 63 questions and growing.  And will be added to as needed. 

They have 2 road shows remaining.  What normally takes 3 – 4 years to accomplish they have had to implement in 13 months.  

Questions and comments were taken at this time.


	HANDOUT

	 Chairman’s Report


Membership 


	Chairman Lafferty introduced the newest member of the GAC, Colonel Rob Coupe, who is the Superintendent of the State Police.  

Chairman Lafferty also reported sad news: Paula Voshell, who represented the State Housing Authority, passed away unexpectedly within the last month.  There are no details available, but the Committee will be sending condolences to the family.

Chairman Lafferty asked the attendees who came in after the start of the meeting to introduce themselves at this time.

Chairman Lafferty introduced Melissa Smith, Deputy Director of DSAMH to present expenditure information for Community Mental Health.  (Handout) A summary regarding community expenditures showed what the quoted numbers to which an article in the News Journals referred.  Handout information was put together by Celena Hicken, DSAMH Chief of Administration. Small discussion followed.

Ms. Smith stated that total budget for the Division is currently at $107M for general, federal and appropriated special funds.  Some of the appropriated special funds, if the agency was not going to get the cash, were not include in the chart, but may be in the budget.


	


	DE Supreme Court Task Force on CJ and MH Strategic Plan


	Chairman Lafferty stated that everyone received a copy of the report of the Delaware Supreme Court Task Force on Criminal Justice and Mental Health Strategic Plan.  Chairman Lafferty state that Justice Ridgley presented the document at the last meeting.

Chairman Lafferty stated he would like to make a motion for the Committee to endorse the Supreme Court Task Force Plan.  Colonel Coupe asked that he be allowed to comment prior to the endorsement.  

Colonel Coupe stated that there was a section on Law Enforcement he would like to address. Colonel Coupe stated that the strategy for the CIT (crisis intervention training) that they focused on was not realistic.  The infrastructure is not there because the idea is de-escalation.  A very small portion of the 40-hour training is on de-escalation and therefore would take very long time to perfect.  Colonel Coupe stated that he agreed with the principle of the Plan, but that law enforcement cannot live up to that. He feels, as a representative of the police force, that this needed to be addressed.  

Currently there are no law enforcement members on the task force.  A discussion followed.

Colonel Coupe said he just wanted to voice his concern for law enforcement that it will not be possible to fulfill this goal within the window that they propose.  That does not mean that law enforcement disagrees with the program. CIT program is good, but it needs to be started with a pilot program. 

Chairman Lafferty asked for an endorsement of the report with the understanding that. law enforcement’s input is that added CIT is not feasible with current constraints on time and money and the need to be in the field and other options need to be explored.
	Motion was moved and 2nd.  All in favor.

	
Elections 


SBHC Update

Standing Committee Reports


Children’s Committee


DPC Advisory Committee


	Chairman Lafferty stated that this is the time of year when the Chair and Vice-Chair terms expire. Mary Wicks and Jack Akester were asked to serve as an ad hoc nominating committee. Anyone interested (full members only) can forward  his/her name or someone else’s to Mary or Jack.  Kathlene Brittingham will send a note with Mary Wicks and Jack Akester phone number.  Mary and Jack will report back at the December meeting the results.  At that time an election will be held. The GAC will need a quorum in order to finalize the election.  Also Gary Wirt will not be asking the Governor to re-up his term due to his Regional Commitments.  

Chairman Lafferty asked Mr. Jones to give an update on the School Wellness Centers and where they are in the inclusion of public insurance coverage.  Mr. Jones said they are still in the process of transition.  Another consent form will be rolled out (4th in less than year) addressing confidentiality and EOBs (explanation of benefits).  Proper consent forms allow things to be done appropriately.   Process was slower than expected because of it.  Mr. Jones stated that every school that has a Wellness Program has a website either through the school or the District website.

Questions and comments followed.

Carol Harman gave an update on the Children’s Committee.  PBH finished review of applicants for the specialized family safety consultants that work for survivors of Domestic Violence and their Children.  The Consultants will work with families transitioning from shelters to community, etc.  Referrals may expand services at a later time.  The award was granted to the Jewish Family Service which is currently involved in similar services. Also awarded: a Substance Abuse Prevention Block Grant Contract to Delaware Prevention Coalition led by the West End Neighborhood and Brandywine Counseling Services to conduct a community needs assessment at a local level statewide and coordinate statewide prevention services, etc.  For more info, Char Fox is the person to contact in our Agency.

COSIG grant is meeting with the provider network, staff and Dr. Mee-Lee to begin to develop a 5-year a strategy to move toward the system of care for co-occurring MH and substance use disorders.

Suicide Prevention Grant is moving along.  We have hired 3 of the 4 staff.  There is a Training with Marie Underwood, December 14 – 16 for the staff members who will be going into the Junior High Schools.

A discussion followed.

Mr. Akester stated that he and Greg Valentine are working together to get appropriate people to sit on this Committee.  Greg Valentine has set up appointment with Connections and Horizon House to identify consumers who may be interested.  Two individuals interested are Barbara Peterson and Rep. Michael Barbieri of the 18th District State.

 
	

	Director’s Report


Director Kevin Huckshorn

Director’s Report Con’t


	Chairman Lafferty turned the meeting over to Director Huckshorn.  Director Huckshorn stated that there are two main focuses in legislation at this time.  One is changes to Delaware’s Commitment Laws, figuring out how broad a scope to pursue.  Another more recent is an issue with the criminal background checks.  There is a gap in the law that only requires DSAMH employees who work at DPC to have background checks prior to employment and ignores all the other DSAMH staff who work with clients in the community, have much responsibility and less supervision.  The Division is going to request that the gap be closed and every employee working at DSAMH will be required to have a background check.  Director Huckshorn feels that this was more of an administrative oversight so the Division is not expecting a lot of push back from this request.

DSAMH is continuing to implement changes within the parameters of the USDOJ settlement agreement.  We are trying to move OMB into allowing us to hire the staff for mobile crisis.  This falls under the PI and QA office of Frann Anderson.  Mobile Crisis is critical because we do not yet have an operational 24 hour/7 day mobile crisis system in the 2 southern counties.

DSAMH has produced an RFP for a provider to move Long Term Clients at DPC into the Community.  There are currently 75 clients.  There are also RFPs for the ACT and ICM which will go out after December.  Coming also will be an RFP for Targeted Case Management which DSAMH has never used.  TCM will focus on transitioning and assisting people coming into care initially through acute care inpatient programs.  

Ellendale is under renovation.  We seem to be on target.

Data gathering process with University of Pennsylvania continues.

The Division is trying to bring On Common Ground to the State which is an evidenced base practice which helps client to learn how to share in their own decision making and taking an active role in negotiating care requirements with their provider.  We hit a 2 year snag in the process in regards to information system sharing.  There are a lot of rules in the State regarding electronic data management and access. The author of the On Common Ground is Patricia Deagan.  The program is in use in several States including Kansas. It will be coming into DPC, Clinics and eventually the CCCPs.  

DeLARF is hosting (CET) Cognitive Enhancement Therapy which is geared toward people with Schizophrenia.  It is done on computers.  It is similar to using crosswords to keep your brain stimulated.  That person is coming in from Cleveland and will give presentation in December.  Our goal is to try to pilot a few sites this year very quickly.

Director Huckshorn had to pleasure of speaking to the NAMI Board on the DOJ agreement and as a result, the Division may be looking at some partnering around both housing and educational opportunities.  They have an excellent set of programming on family-to-family and peer-to-peer supports.  Would also like to talk to NAMI regarding getting a NAMI member to become a trainer on Mental Health First Aid which is along the lines of Mental Health CPR, not necessary for MH clients, but for anyone experiencing a MH crisis.  Training is still expensive at this point.

 
	

	Old Business/New Business

Public Comment
	Dr. Dettwyler gave an update on the Ellendale move.  Mobile Crisis will be moving from Milford to Ellendale.  Eventually, there will be people in Ellendale 24 hours; for now, crisis staff cover 1- 2 shifts at Beebe Hospital.  The goal is to divert people with a mental health or substance use crisis from going to the emergency room and/or into inpatient hospital treatment if their care needs can be met at a less acute level.

DSAMH hopes to have the Ellendale CAPAC (Crisis and Psychiatric Assessment Center) fully operational in mid-2012.

Greg Valentine stated that DPC is working on a comprehensive discharge program that will have a statewide approach on releasing people from the hospital.  One of the roles of the new Targeted Case Management will be to assist people being released from psychiatric hospitals in making the transition from inpatient care to community based treatment.

Comments and discussion followed.

Division Strategic Plan for DSAMH will be mostly driven by the DOJ Settlement.

Joanna Rieger – Consumer and Director of Dover Hopes and Dreams.  Opened up a center for after hours to give clients need something to do in off hours.  Open week nights from 3 – 5 p.m. and weekends when people are more vulnerable.    Have 30 members and have been open since August 2011.  (Handout)
	

	Meeting Adjourned


	Chairman Lafferty asked for a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Motion was made and seconded.  .
	


Respectfully Submitted, Pamela Kennedy

*Governor’s Advisory Council meets every 3rd Thursday of the month unless otherwise noted.

** Please note that the next meeting of the Governor’s Advisory Council will be on Thursday, December 15, 2011 at 9 a.m.
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